

China's SJ-21 Framed as Demonstrating Growing On-Orbit Servicing, Assembly, and Manufacturing (OSAM) Capabilities

Kristin Burke

China launched its most recent practice satellite ShiJian-21 (SJ-21) into geosynchronous transfer orbit (GTO) on October 24, 2021, Beijing time and Chinese state media indicated the satellite would "test and verify debris mitigation technology."^{1,i} SJ-21 has since entered geosynchronous Earth orbit (GEO) and moved into close proximity with another object, which is either its apogee kick motor (AKM) or a sub-satellite, according to the U.S. Space Force's 18th Space Control Squadron and other space watchers. ^{2,3}

A historical examination of publicly available Chinese language materials, when framed with knowledge of trends in the global space industry, reveals that one can reasonably argue that SJ-21 is probably going to be China's second On-Orbit Servicing, Assembly, and Manufacturing (OSAM) practice-series satellite (Shijian) in GEO. One could also reasonably expect SJ-21 to advance work China has already done in lower orbits to practice rendezvous and proximity operations (RPOs) and the use of a robotic arm. This time, China might practice using multiple arms, a different type of debris mitigation technology such as that needed for refueling or deorbiting, or a combination of those, based on Chinese academic publications discussed below.

China's activities in OSAM have not been examined in depth to date. When China has previously demonstrated RPO and robotic arm maneuvers in space, some Western analysts have discussed only the military and reconnaissance applications of these capabilities and technologies.^{4,5} Some reputable American government and non-governmental organizations have mentioned that the technologies could be related to China's OSAM ambitions, but have also focused their attention on the applications for weapons and reconnaissance. ^{6,7,8,9,ii} Recent reports that explain the OSAM sector have only briefly discussed China. ¹⁰ Even Chinese media,

ⁱ The use of the Chinese launch vehicle LM-3B out of the launch site in western China's Sichuan Province— Xichang Satellite Launch Center—was noted in the Chinese announcement, which indicated SJ-21 would be headed beyond low Earth orbit (LEO), usually to geosynchronous Earth orbit (GEO).

ⁱⁱ The Defense Intelligence Agency and Secure Word Foundation have also noted China's RPO activity is not necessarily directed at advancing anti-satellite technology, but could also be related to its development of capabilities for inspection, repair, and space debris removal. The Office of the Director of National Intelligence's National Intelligence Council predicted that by 2040 OSAM will become a routine space activity in its recent Global Trends report.

academics, and bloggers agree with Western analysts that RPO capabilities and robotic arm technologies are dual-use; these capabilities and technologies could support national defense goals as well as strengthen economic competitiveness and global influence.^{11,12,13} Here we attempt to fill the gap by focusing on China's stated interest in strengthening its on-orbit servicing sector. Our intention is to support space policymakers and operators in their threat calculations and deterrence strategies.

No Current Differences in Definitions

Chinese technologists and academics define OSAM similarly as described in Western reports, based on a review of Chinese language academic articles, state media, and a Chinese academic lecture on the topic.^{14,15,16,17,iii} Both communities also agree that the first technology step to learn OSAM methods is usually to demonstrate remote survey of a spacecraft, to include survey at very close distances, also known RPOs. China's potential future tests with SJ-21 to verify debris mitigation technology could fall under any of the OSAM categories, but Chinese and Western studies most frequently categorize debris mitigation as a type of "service" to either active, damaged or decommissioned satellites in any orbit.^{iv} While there are only a handful of past examples, these services typically include one or a combination of relocation, repair, refueling and replacement services to either extend a satellite's ability to function in space or to ensure it is removed from orbit, thereby mitigating space debris.^{18,v}

When Might Have China Become Interested in OSAM?

After Beijing initiated research and development for technologies to construct and operate the Chinese Space Station (CSS) in the early 90s, and had achieved several milestones by the early 2000s, several factors probably influenced the Chinese decision to further leverage the technology for other on-orbit services like debris mitigation, as early as 2006. ^{1920,21,22,23,24,25}

• **Growing International Problem**: After the explosion of the second stage of an Ariane 1 launch vehicle in 1986, NASA initiated international collaboration with the Europeans, Russians and Japanese to discuss the growing problem of rocket body explosions at what came to be called the Inter-Agency Space Debris Coordination Committee in 1993. China joined two years later in 1995.²⁶

^{III} "Servicing" includes remote survey, repair, replacement, relocation or refueling of crewed and uncrewed spacecraft and the Chinese lecture agreed that remote survey is globally and in China the most advanced OSAM service, primarily because it is necessary for all follow-on OSAM activities. A popular example of "assembly" is the crewed and robotic assembly of the ISS and the future Chinese Space Station (CSS). Global space agencies' research on using lunar resources to make rocket propellent and water are popular examples of "manufacturing." ^{iv} For a detailed overview of the categories under OSAM see The Institute for Defense Analysis, Science and Technology Policy Institute's review.

^v Satellite life extension missions could include a refueling mission to extend the time a satellite can carry out its mission or could include using a robotic arm to repair or replace a broken system while still on-orbit.

- **Development of Global Norms and Standards**: The United Nations (UN) Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (COPUOS) began in 1994 to prioritize the topic of space debris.²⁷ China has been a member of COPUOS since 1980 and played a role in approving the elevation of space debris as a priority.²⁸ China followed IADC and COPUOS recommendations in 2000 by deorbiting a GEO meteorology satellite (FengYun-2A) and later published its domestic debris mitigation guidelines in 2005.^{29,30,vi}
- **PRC Domestic Need for Satellite On-Orbit Servicing**: In 2006, China launched a communications satellite to GEO, SinoSat-2, which failed to open its solar panels, rendering it inoperable. Chinese academics have used this example to explain the usefulness of OSAM in a Chinese context, indicating an on-orbit robotic arm could have been used to open the panel.³¹ Chinese academics since 2010 have published articles discussing the economic demand drivers for GEO debris removal.^{32,33}
- Global Industry and Military Space Technology Developments: Chinese publications indicate that Chinese space academics and technologists have closely tracked international developments aimed at strengthening commercial services in outer space, particularly to government customers. Many Chinese writings discuss Japan's low Earth orbit (LEO) robotic arm demonstration in 1997, the Air Force Research Lab's XSS-10 and XSS-11 (2003 and 2005, respectively) RPO tests and DARPA's 2007 Orbital Express demonstration to name a few.^{34,35,36,37,38,39}

China's First Non-CSS On-Orbit OSAM Tests in LEO

According to international and U.S. space observers, China conducted its first non-CSS RPO in 2010 from sun synchronous orbit with SJ-12 (launched in 2010) and SJ-06F (launched in 2008).^{40,vii} The satellites approached to within less than 300 meters, and a change in SJ-06F's orbital trajectory indicated that the satellites bumped similar to a U.S. on-orbit test in 2005, both of which did not generate debris.⁴¹ In 2008, a representative of the Chinese Academy of Engineering announced that China would strive to launch its first satellite with a robotic arm by 2011 to test track, grasp, and release technology.⁴² The representative mentioned the success of the 2008 crewed Shenzhou-7 mission as a stepping stone to the robotic arm test, but not the RPO test between the BX-1 satellite and the crewed capsule.⁴³

The track, grasp, and release robotic arm test seems to have been conducted in 2013 when China launched three satellites into roughly similar orbits: Shiyan-7 (SY-7), Chuangxin-3 and SJ-15. Chinese media announced that the mission was to "test space maintenance technologies such as space debris tracking and robotic arm operations."⁴⁴ According to China's

^{vi} China did not follow IADC and COPUOS guidelines in 2007 when it conducted its first kinetic anti-satellite (ASAT) weapon test in low Earth orbit (LEO). The information we reviewed did not indicate a connection between the development of OSAM capabilities and China's ASAT test, however a more tailored, in-depth look would be needed to rule it out.

^{vii} China would probably argue it conducted its first RPO between the BX-1 satellite and the Shenzhou-7 spacecraft. (See: <u>http://www.china.org.cn/china/shenzhouVII_spacewalk/2008-10/06/content_16568297.htm</u>)

announcement and international space observers, SY-7 launched with the robotic arm and the other satellites were probably used to observe and transmit test data to ground operators.⁴⁵ A Chinese professor at the Beihang University in 2017 described SY-7 and the Tiangong space stations as examples of China's on-orbit servicing tests. She listed other countries' tests as well, to include the US maintenance of the Hubble Space Telescope and AFRL's XSS-10 and 11.⁴⁶

These probable successes and China's awareness of global trends may have incentivized Beijing to significantly broadened its science and technology (S&T) support for OSAM beyond specific technologies to support the CSS in 2016. In China's 13th Five-Year Plan (FYP) for Science and Technology Innovation (2016-2020), the FYP of the Ministry of Science and Technology, Beijing set a goal to achieve breakthroughs in technologies like on-orbit servicing and "transport" by 2030.⁴⁷ China also listed this intent in its 2016 Space Activities White Paper.⁴⁸

The expanded support seems to have enabled other researchers to test different OSAM methods in orbit. Chinese academics launched their first robotic arm in LEO in June 2016 called the Aolong-1, which may have also tested another OSAM technology: a space tether, according to a Chinese blogger describing a university's restricted website.⁴⁹ In 2019, a Chinese State Owned Enterprise under the Chinese Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation (CASC) called the Shanghai Academy of Spaceflight Technology (SAST) launched a solar sail to test electromagnetic methods for expediting satellite deorbiting.^{50,51,52} Chinese companies have also tested in-space 3D printing and other grappling methods, according to Chinese and Western media.^{53,54}

China's Potential First GEO OSAM Tests

Another possible outcome of China's expanded support for OSAM was the first tests of RPOs in higher orbits. In November 2016, China launched SJ-17 which over several years inspected, and may have conducted other service tests, on several Chinese satellites. Some Chinese researchers and media outlets have framed SJ-17's activities as related to debris mitigation. ^{55,56} A review of the satellites with which SJ-17 conducted RPOs also seems to support a debris mitigation mission.

SJ-17 conducted RPOs with a Chinese satellite about to reach end-of-life: ChinaSat-5A in 2016 (launched in 1998, manufactured by Lockheed Martin, and moved to graveyard orbit two years later in 2018) and three Chinese satellites probably experiencing anomalies: ChinaSat-1C in 2018 (launched in 2015 and had been drifting at the time of RPO), a dedicated military satellite ChinaSat-20 also in 2018 (launched in 2003 and had been experiencing anomalies at time of RPO), and ChinaSat-6B in 2020 (launched in 2007 and had experienced a power outage in 2009, but is expected to operate until at least 2022, manufactured by Thales Alenia).^{57,58,59}

The public information available on China's GEO RPO activities does not indicate SJ-17 has a robotic arm. Chinese and global S&T developments of OSAM technologies in LEO however indicate testing a robotic arm in GEO would be the logical next step. Chinese

academics have since 2004 published several feasibility studies looking at enabling the use of multiple arms on a satellite, even in GEO.^{60,61,62,63,64} A multi-arm debris mitigation test would seem likely considering NASA and ESA both have plans to have 3 or 4 robotic arms on upcoming OSAM missions and one of China's proposed tests requires a minimum of 3 robotic arms in GEO.^{65,66,67}

Could SJ-21 Test On-Orbit Refueling and Debris Removal?

On November 1, the U.S. Space Force's 18th Space Control Squadron cataloged a new object alongside SJ-21, potentially its AKM but also potentially a sub-satellite released after arriving in GEO, according to U.S. media and space watchers.^{68,69} An avid space watcher in an email explanation to another U.S. media outlet noted that SJ-21 and its possible AKM were staying 60 km apart just above GEO, and as of November 15 this space watcher noted the two had moved to within 5 km of each other.^{70,71} If the object is SJ-21's AKM, industry experts have discussed them as useful companions for OSAM refueling missions.^{72,73} The 2019 Northrup Grumman Mission Extension Vehicle-1 also connected with its target satellite to add extra power in the orbit above GEO where satellites are moved at the end of their mission, called the graveyard orbit.⁷⁴

Chinese academics have written several articles examining how to conduct on-orbit refueling, most likely to support research for the CSS in LEO. However, some have focused on GEO refueling operations.⁷⁵ Another reason to consider a refueling test with SJ-21 in GEO is that the SAST, which designed SJ-21 (as well as SJ-12 and the solar sail test), displayed a space refueling vehicle at the recent Zhuhai Air Show.^{76,77} SAST in 2019 also won a national S&T award for the guidance, navigation and control system for an active space debris removal system, which could also be useful for a refueling mission.^{78,viii}

There are some indications that different debris mitigation technology might be tested instead. A Chinese blogger with a good understanding of the space industry and the OSAM field has speculated that SJ-21would probably not need to verify a robotic arm based on earlier LEO technology verification. The blogger instead hypothesized that different OSAM technologies under research in China and globally are likely in need of verification, such as a debris capture net or debris lasing technology.⁷⁹ Both technologies have been researched in China and elsewhere, according to academic publications.^{80,81} In particular, space-based lasers to incinerate debris smaller than 10cm or bump the debris trajectory to expedite deorbiting is an area of active research outside of the United States, to include in Europe.^{82,83} However, a laser would not be useful for an AKM, but may be more practical for a space net test. A 2017 article

^{viii} Some U.S. media commentators have speculated that SJ-21 and its AKM could test the potential spoofing measures that some believe a different GEO satellite series used with its U.S. catalogued AKM in 2018. However, that satellite, called Tongxing Jishu Shiyan 3, has not been described in Chinese or English as having a space debris mitigation mission. (see: <u>https://spacenews.com/an-object-is-now-orbiting-alongside-chinas-shijian-21-debris-mitigation-satellite/</u>)

proposed using 3 robotic arms in GEO for testing debris capture and 3D printing, which if used to print a tool to repair a satellite, might be a debris mitigation test.⁸⁴

Summary

An investigation into China's stated OSAM goals and activities helps contextualize SJ-21 as a satellite to further test on-orbit debris mitigation technologies. On-orbit services to mitigate debris come in many forms, such as through refueling or relocation, and could eventually support a range of customers, including Chinese military, government and emerging commercial players, which would be consistent with OSAM activities globally. Related on-orbit behavior can be reasonably argued as not only demonstrating a dual-use technology to potentially enable weapons or reconnaissance capabilities, but also revealing a potential future economic and global influence competition in the emerging OSAM sector. Using a wider lens with which to view Chinese on-orbit activities is intended to support space policymakers and operators in their deterrence planning and risk calculations.

Opinions, conclusions, and recommendations expressed or implied within are solely those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of the Air University, the Department of the Air Force, the Department of Defense, or any other U.S. government agency. Cleared for public release: distribution unlimited.

ENDNOTES

public/publication/210331_Harrison_SpaceThreatAssessment2021.pdf?gVYhCn79enGCOZtcQnA6MLkeKlcwqqks and https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-

public/publication/200330 SpaceThreatAssessment20 WEB FINAL1.pdf?6sNra8FsZ1LbdVj3xY867tUVu0RNHw 9V

https://media.defense.gov/2019/Feb/11/2002088710/-1/-1/1/SPACE-SECURITY-CHALLENGES.PDF

¹ PRC, "我国成功发射实践二十一号卫星," 10/24/2021, <u>http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2021-</u>

^{10/24/}content_5644562.htm

² Spacenews, "An object is now orbiting alongside China's Shijian-21 debris mitigation satellite," 11/2021, https://spacenews.com/an-object-is-now-orbiting-alongside-chinas-shijian-21-debris-mitigation-satellite/

³ Jonathan McDowell, "Jonathan's Space Report," 11/28/2021, https://www.planet4589.org/space/jsr/jsr.html ⁴ Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Space Threat Assessment," (2021 and 2020), <u>https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-</u>

⁵ David Chen, "Testimony Before the US-China Security and Economic Review Commission, Hearing on China's Advanced Weapons," 02/2017, <u>https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Chen_Testimony.pdf</u>

⁶ South China Morning Post, "Is China Militarising Space? Experts Say New Junk Collector Could Be Used As Anti -Satellite Weapon," 06/2016, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/1982526/china-militarising-space-experts-say-new-junk-collector</u>

⁷ Office of the Director of National Intelligence, National Intelligence Council, "Global Trends A More Contested World," 3/2021, <u>https://www.dni.gov/index.php/gt2040-home</u>

⁸ Defense Intelligence Agency, "Challenges to Security in Space," 1/2019,

⁹ Secure World Foundation, "Global Counterspace Capabilities: An Open Source Assessment," 04/2021, <u>https://swfound.org/media/207162/swf_global_counterspace_capabilities_2021.pdf</u>

¹⁰ Institute for Defense Analysis, Science and Technology Policy Institute, "Global Trends in On Orbit Servicing, Assembly, and Manufacturing (OSAM)," 3/2020, <u>https://www.ida.org/research-and-</u>

publications/publications/all/g/gl/global-trends-in-on-orbit-servicing-assembly-and-manufacturing-osam¹¹ Kevin Pollpeter, "China's Space Robotic Arm Programs," 10/2013,

 $https://escholarship.org/content/qt2 js 0 c5 r 8/qt2 js 0 c5 r 8_n oSplash_308 ba 05 cded fb 90 ab 23 d6 48 da 59 e 3 bb 6.pd field that the second second$

¹² "空间在轨服务技术发展综述," 宇航学报 2007 年 04 期, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> YHXB200704005.html

¹³ NetEase, "太空碎片减缓? 深不可测的未来高技术!," 10/2021,

https://www.163.com/dy/article/GNJJQO8U053516SG.html

¹⁴ China Daily, "China's space refueling vehicle makes debut at Airshow China 2021," 10/2021, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202110/02/WS61582a11a310cdd39bc6ce8e.html

¹⁵ "国外在轨服务系统最新发展(上)," 国际太空 2017 年 10 期, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u>GJTK201710006.html

¹⁶ "国外在轨服务系统最新发展(下)," 国际太空 2017 年 11 期, https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-GJTK201711014.html

¹⁷ Beihang University, "Dr. Zhu《在轨服务的发展趋势》主题报告顺利举办," 07/2017,

http://www.sa.buaa.edu.cn/info/1082/2687.htm

¹⁸ Institute for Defense Analysis, Science and Technology Policy Institute, "Global Trends in On Orbit Servicing, Assembly, and Manufacturing (OSAM)," 3/2020, <u>https://www.ida.org/research-and-</u>

publications/publications/all/g/gl/global-trends-in-on-orbit-servicing-assembly-and-manufacturing-osam

¹⁹ "日本将发射载人服务平台," 10/1991, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-GJTK199110014.html</u>

20"三分支机器人运动学建模与运动力学特性分析,"4/2005,

https://max.book118.com/html/2013/1122/5011674.shtm

21 "受约束在轨服务航天器近距离交会制导算法,系统工程与电子技术," 2006 年 10 期,

https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-XTYD200610033.html

22"主动式空间碎片清理研究,装备指挥技术学院学报,"2010年06期,

https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-XYZH201006021.html

²³ Technologies Chinese has identified as needed to complete the construction of the Chinese Space Station (CSS) in LEO by 2023 include: guidance, navigation and control systems and sensors for docking and birthing with robotic and crewed spacecraft, robotic arms to construct and service the CSS, as well as nozzles and valves for refueling have all been studied, tested and demonstrated on-orbit.

²⁴ Xinhua, "BX-1 begins orbiting Shenzhou-VII spaceship," 10/2008,

http://www.china.org.cn/china/shenzhouVII_spacewalk/2008-10/06/content_16568297.htm

²⁵ Ifeng, "中国空间机器人预计 2011 年发射 上天可"猎星"," 10/2008,

https://news.ifeng.com/mil/2/200810/1014_340_829266.shtml

²⁶ Origin of the Inter-Agency Space Debris Coordination Committee, 2015,

https://ntrs.nasa.gov/api/citations/20150003818/downloads/20150003818.pdf

²⁷ Space Debris Mitigation Guidelines of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, 2010, https://www.unoosa.org/pdf/publications/st_space_49E.pdf

²⁸ China's Space Activities White Paper, 11/2000, <u>http://www.china.org.cn/english/2000/Nov/4288.htm</u>

²⁹ Feng Yun-2 eoPortal Directory, <u>https://directory.eoportal.org/web/eoportal/satellite-missions/content/-/article/fy-2</u>

³⁰ Zizheng Gong, "China Practices on Satellites Post Mission Disposals Toward Space Long Term Sustainability, presentation the 53rd Session of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space Scientific and Technical Subcommittee, Feb. 15-26, 2016, https://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/stsc/2016/tech-21E.pdf

³¹ Harbin Institute of Technology, "自由漂浮空间机器人路径规划研究进展," 11/2009,

http://ss.xs963.com/qikan/a76fddb8495bed3470e5a609c86e9fa4.html

³² "GEO 碎片探测与清除系统," 2010, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CPFD-DIDD201012002009.html</u>

³³ ""女娲"计划:面向地球静止轨道的在轨服务系统," 4/2017, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> <u>XYZH201702009.html</u>

³⁴ "空间在轨服务技术及发展现状与趋势," 3/2016, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> WXWL201603013.html

³⁵ "国外在轨服务系统最新发展(上)," 国际太空 2017 年 10 期, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-GJTK201710006.html</u>

³⁶ "国外在轨服务系统最新发展(下)," 国际太空 2017 年 11 期, https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-GJTK201711014.html

³⁷ ""凤凰"计划关键技术及其启示," 10,2013, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-HTGC201305032.html</u> ³⁸ "空间碎片及探测防护与减缓清除技术发展," 9/2016, https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-

WXWL201609015.html

³⁹ "基于开源情报的空间碎片研究," 第二十届中国系统仿真技术及其应用学术年会, 8/2019, https://xs.gianluntianxia.com/article/CPFD-XTFZ201908001067.html

⁴⁰ Brian Weeden, "Dancing in the dark: The orbital rendezvous of SJ-12 and SJ-06F," 08/2010, https://www.thespacereview.com/article/1689/1

⁴¹ Brian Weeden, "Dancing in the dark: The orbital rendezvous of SJ-12 and SJ-06F," 08/2010, https://www.thespacereview.com/article/1689/1

⁴² Ifeng, "中国空间机器人预计 2011 年发射 上天可"猎星"," 10/2008,

https://news.ifeng.com/mil/2/200810/1014_340_829266.shtml

⁴³ Secure World Foundation, "Global Counterspace Capabilities: An Open Source Assessment," 04/2021, https://swfound.org/media/207162/swf_global_counterspace_capabilities_2021.pdf

⁴⁴ Xinhua, "我国"一箭三星"成功发射 3 颗技术科学试验卫星," 7/2013, <u>http://www.gov.cn/jrzg/2013-</u>07/20/content 2451628.htm

⁴⁵ Secure World Foundation, "Global Counterspace Capabilities: An Open Source Assessment," 04/2021, https://swfound.org/media/207162/swf_global_counterspace_capabilities_2021.pdf

⁴⁶ Beihang University, "Dr. Zhu《在轨服务的发展趋势》主题报告顺利举办," 07/2017, http://www.sa.buaa.edu.cn/info/1082/2687.htm

⁴⁷ PRC Ministry of Science and Technology, "国务院关于印发"十三五"国家科技创新规划的通知," 7/2016, <u>http://www.most.gov.cn/xxgk/xinxifenlei/fdzdgknr/gjkjgh/201608/t20160810_127174.html</u>

⁴⁸ PRC State Council, "Full text of white paper on China's space activities in 2016," 12/2016, http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm

⁴⁹ Sohu, "官方再曝中国卫星抓捕技术将对美国形成空间技术优," 6/2013, <u>https://m.sohu.com/n/496856560/</u>

⁵⁰ Xinhua, "China's first solar sail verifies key technologies in orbit," 12/2019,

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-12/30/c 138667092.htm

51 每经网,"中国首次发射携带离轨帆卫星,验证不产生太空垃圾技术," 9/2019,

http://www.nbd.com.cn/articles/2019-09-13/1371452.html

⁵² NetEase Blog, "实践二十一号验证空间碎片清除技术!据说能捕捉卫星,是真的吗?,"10/2021,

https://3g.163.com/dy/article/GN3NH5G50531UMRA.html

⁵³ Xinhua, "China Focus: China tests 3D printing in space for first time," 5/2020,

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-05/09/c_139043414.htm

⁵⁴ Andrew Jones, "China launches commercial asteroid hunter and 3 other satellites into space," 6/2021,

https://www.space.com/china-launches-commercial-asteroid-hunting-satellite

⁵⁵ 数字通信世界, "我国成功发射实践十七号卫星," 2016年11期, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> <u>SZTJ201611008.html</u>

56 环球时报,"一颗 5 年前发射的中国卫星在太空机动 美国人为何担忧," 1/2021,

https://mil.news.sina.com.cn/china/2021-01-28/doc-ikftssap1424018.shtml

⁵⁷ Secure World Foundation, "Global Counterspace Capabilities: An Open Source Assessment," 04/2021, https://swfound.org/media/207162/swf_global_counterspace_capabilities_2021.pdf

⁵⁸ Gunter's Space Page, "ChinaSat-5A," <u>https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/zhongwei-1.htm</u>

⁵⁹ Choi, et al, "Analysis of GEO spacecraft anomalies: Space weather relationships," 6/2011, https://agupubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1029/2010SW000597

⁶⁰ 柳长安, 袁景阳, 周宏, 李国栋, "多臂自由飞行空间机器人运动学特性研究," 11/2004,

https://xueshu.baidu.com/usercenter/paper/show?paperid=6d7ac9b6c318459cc06e6fa2d853500d

⁶¹ Harbin Institute of Technology, "双臂空间机器人捕获自旋目标的协调运动规划研究," 11/2013, https://xs.gianluntianxia.com/article/CDFD-1014085078.html

⁶² Harbin Institute of Technology, "GEO 非合作目标接近的编队机器人导航制导方法研究," 9/2015, https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CDFD-1016739171.html

⁶³ South China University of Technology, "在轨服务双臂空间机器人的参数辨识," 2/2010, https://xs.gianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-HNLG201002016.html

⁶⁴ ""女娲"计划:面向地球静止轨道的在轨服务系统," 4/2017, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> XYZH201702009.html

⁶⁵ NASA, "NASA's On-orbit Servicing, Assembly, and Manufacturing 1 Mission Ready for Spacecraft Build," 5/2021, <u>https://www.nasa.gov/image-feature/goddard/2021/nasa-s-on-orbit-servicing-assembly-and-manufacturing-</u> <u>1-mission-ready-for-spacecraft</u>

⁶⁶ ESA, "N° 27–2020: ESA purchases world-first debris removal mission from start-up," 12/2020, https://www.esa.int/Newsroom/Press_Releases/ESA_purchases_world-first_debris_removal_mission_from_start-up

⁶⁷""女娲"计划:面向地球静止轨道的在轨服务系统," 4/2017, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> XYZH201702009.html

⁶⁸ Spacenews, "An object is now orbiting alongside China's Shijian-21 debris mitigation satellite," 11/2021, https://spacenews.com/an-object-is-now-orbiting-alongside-chinas-shijian-21-debris-mitigation-satellite/

⁶⁹ Jonathan McDowell, "Jonathan's Space Report," 11/28/2021, https://www.planet4589.org/space/jsr/jsr.html
⁷⁰ Gizmodo, "Space Force Detects Mystery Object in Orbit Alongside Chinese Satellite," 11/2021, https://gizmodo.com/space-force-detects-mystery-object-in-orbit-alongside-c-1848016044

⁷¹ Jonathan McDowell, "Jonathan's Space Report," 11/28/2021, https://www.planet4589.org/space/jsr/jsr.html ⁷² Australian Defense Magazine, "Space refueling is the way of the future," 04/2019,

https://www.australiandefence.com.au/defence/cyber-space/space-refuelling-is-the-way-of-the-future

⁷³ Spacenews, "MDA Designing In-orbit Servicing Spacecraft," 3/2010, <u>https://spacenews.com/mda-designing-orbit-servicing-spacecraft/</u>

⁷⁴ NASASpaceflight, "Mission Extension Vehicles succeed as Northrop Grumman works on future servicing/debris clean-up craft," 05/2021, https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2021/05/mev-success-ng-future-servicing/

⁷⁵ China National Defense University,"地球同步轨道在轨服务任务规划建模与优化研究,"10/2017,

https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CDFD-1020700693.html

⁷⁶ Xinhua, "China's space refueling vehicle makes debut at Airshow China 2021," 10/2021, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202110/02/WS61582a11a310cdd39bc6ce8e.html

⁷⁷ Xinhua, "我国成功发射"实践十二号卫星" 主要用于科学实验," 6/2010,

https://china.gov.cn.admin.kyber.vip/jrzg/2010-06/15/content_1628088.htm

⁷⁸ CASC, "航天科技集团获得多项 2019 年度国家科学技术奖励," 1/2020,

http://www.spacechina.com/n25/n2014789/n2014804/c2824809/content.html

⁷⁹ NetEase Blog, "实践二十一号验证空间碎片清除技术! 据说能捕捉卫星, 是真的吗?," 10/2021, <u>https://3g.163.com/dy/article/GN3NH5G50531UMRA.html</u>

⁸⁰ "空间碎片清理飞行器捕获系统设计与仿真," 1/2012, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> XYZH201201022.html

⁸¹ Harbin Institute of Technology, "触须粘附式大尺寸非合作空间目标快速消旋方案设计与分析," 6/2017, <u>https://xs.gianluntianxia.com/article/CMFD-1017862779.html</u>

⁸² Pieters and Noomen, "Space-Based Laser Ablation for Space Debris Removal," 2021,

https://conference.sdo.esoc.esa.int/proceedings/sdc8/paper/43/SDC8-paper43.pdf

⁸³ Shen, et. al, "Cleaning space debris with a space-based laser system, 8/2014,

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1000936114001010

⁸⁴ ""女娲"计划:面向地球静止轨道的在轨服务系统," 4/2017, <u>https://xs.qianluntianxia.com/article/CJFD-</u> XYZH201702009.html